Florida International University FIU Digital Commons

**Research Publications** 

Fall 11-2023

# Allies and Partners in Latin American and the Caribbean

Leland Lazarus Florida International University

Robert Furton Florida International University, rfurton@fiu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/jgi\_research

#### **Recommended Citation**

Lazarus, Leland and Furton, Robert, "Allies and Partners in Latin American and the Caribbean" (2023). *Research Publications*. 60. https://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/jgi\_research/60

This work is brought to you for free and open access by FIU Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Research Publications by an authorized administrator of FIU Digital Commons. For more information, please contact dcc@fiu.edu.



۲

11

**JACK D. GORDON INSTITUTE** 

FOR PUBLIC POLICY

(ð

ALLIES AND PARTNERS IN LATIN AMERICA AND THE CARIBBEAN

AUTHORS LELAND LAZARUS ROBERT FURTON

#### **NOVEMBER 2023**

The Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy, part of FIU's Steven J. Green School for International & Public Affairs was founded in 1985 to establish, promote, and advance the study of public policy and national security studies. The Gordon Institute serves as the forefront of public policy discourse by leading, integrating, and delivering exceptional multidisciplinary education and research while improving the competitiveness and diversity of students and professionals entering the workforce. The Gordon Institute is centered on four pillars: Academics, Professional Education, Research, and Community Outreach, each serving the mission of shaping public policy and national security solutions in the 21st century.

Disclaimer: This product is part of the Florida International University— United States Southern Command Academic Partnership. United States Southern Command provides funding to support this series as part of its analytic outreach efforts. Analytic outreach is intended to support United States Southern Command with new ideas, outside perspectives, and spark candid discussions. The views expressed in this report are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the United States Government, United States Southern Command, Florida International University, or any other affiliated institutions.

Permission Statement: No part of this work may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system without the permission of the Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy.

Requests for permission should include the following information:

- The title of the document for which permission to copy material is desired.
- A description of the material for which permission to copy is desired.
- The purpose for which the copied material will be used and the manner in which it will be used.
- Your name, title, company or organization name, telephone number, e-mail address and mailing address.

Please send all requests for permission to jgi@fiu.edu.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

- **4** Executive Summary
- 4 Introduction
- **5** Africa
- 6 Asia
- **11** Europe
- **14** Middle East
- **15** North America
- **17** Recommendations for U.S. Policy Makers
- **18** Conclusion
- 20 End Notes
- 32 About The Authors



### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Policymakers and scholars tend to analyze Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) through the lens of U.S.-China strategic competition. However, LAC countries have been diversifying their international partnerships beyond just the two superpowers. Partners from as close as Canada and as far as Taiwan, Japan, South Korea, and Australia have developed long standing relations with LAC countries over decades and have been deepening those partnerships in recent years. For example, the European Union plans to invest €45 billion in renewable energy projects in the region. Taiwan and Japan finance various development projects across Central America. New Zealand prioritizes climate projects supporting Eastern Caribbean Small Island Developing States. African countries are seeking to boost trade with its counterparts across the Atlantic. And a South Korean company has even invested in a \$4 billion lithium mine in Argentina.

This report catalogs LAC countries budding relations with countries in Africa, Asia, Europe, the Middle East, and North America. We then offer the following policy recommendations for the United States to bolster cooperation with its allies and partners:

- •Pool resources for both the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity and the Global Gateway.
- •Encourage Taiwan to work with Panama and Costa Rica on semiconductor supply chain development.
- •Convene an annual or biannual international working group where allies and partners share their regional activities.
- •Continue to encourage LAC-Africa engagement.
- •Encourage India and Australia to boost engagement.
- •Partner with New Zealand on projects in the Eastern Caribbean.
- •Coordinate with the EU on engagement with the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC).
- •Encourage Israel, Saudi Arabia, and other Middle Eastern countries to boost engagement.

The report demonstrates how LAC countries can leverage partnerships with the United States and other international partners in key areas like infrastructure, renewable energy, cybersecurity, and democracy promotion. Doing so will help ensure long-term growth and prosperity for the region for decades to come.

### INTRODUCTION

Policymakers and scholars increasingly analyze Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) through the lens of U.S.-China strategic competition. But other countries have also developed longstanding relations with LAC countries for decades and have deepened those partnerships in recent years. In July 2023, the European Union (EU) hosted the Community of Latin America and Caribbean States in Brussels,<sup>1</sup> which followed a June 2023 trip by EU President Ursula von der Leyen to Brazil, Argentina, Chile, and Mexico.<sup>2</sup> In July, South Korean Prime Minister Han Duck-Soo attended the Caribbean Community (CARICOM) summit in Trinidad and Tobago and visited Panama.<sup>3</sup> In May 2023, Colombian Vice President Francia Márquez visited three African countries, calling Africa a "continent of opportunities.4

These visits demonstrate what has been happening for a long time but rarely gets covered in the news: Latin America and Caribbean countries are diversifying their international partners. The core concept in the 2022 U.S. National Defense Strategy is "Integrated Deterrence," which brings together all allies and partners to deter our adversaries and secure peace and prosperity.<sup>5</sup> U.S. policymakers and scholars mostly discuss integrated deterrence in the context of the Indo-Pacific. Yet, it is also playing out elsewhere, including in LAC, a region whose security challenges are deeply intertwined with the United States. U.S. policymakers and scholars mostlv discuss integrated deterrence in the context of the Indo-Pacific. Yet, it is also playing out elsewhere, including in LAC, a region whose security challenges are deeply intertwined with the United States.

Allies and partners from as close as Canada and as far as Taiwan, Japan, South Korea, and Australia serve as "force multipliers," which the U.S. Department of Defense defines as a "capability that ... significantly increases" the potential of a force and enhances the probability of a successful mission.<sup>6</sup> Allies and partners are quite active in this region, trading in various products, lending a hand during natural disasters, and strengthening security cooperation.

This report catalogs the various priorities and programs allies and partners implement in LAC. It is divided by regions and their countries, in alphabetical order. Each country section focuses on economics/trade, development assistance, and security cooperation. This report is not meant to be exhaustive. Instead, it is a general overview of each country's priorities and key projects, demonstrating its competitive advantage as a LAC partner. We conclude with recommendations for the United States, allies, and partners to pool resources to improve people's lives across oceans and continents.

# AFRICA

Africa, Latin America, and the Caribbean have a long, intertwined history, chained together by slavery. An estimated 12 to 20 million enslaved Africans were forced to take the "Middle Passage" across the Atlantic.<sup>7</sup> Today, one in four Latin Americans identify themselves as people of African descent.<sup>8</sup> They comprise over 133 million people, mostly in Brazil, Colombia, Cuba, Ecuador, Mexico, and Venezuela.<sup>9</sup> Throughout history, country leaders, nongovernmental organizations, and academic institutions from both continents have sought to form what scholars have called the "New Politics of Regionalism,"10 using their historical and colonial ties as a foundation to build a more robust Africa-LAC relationship. Several countries, such as Panama, have federal holidays celebrating Afro-descendant culture.<sup>11</sup> The Brazil-Africa Institute, with dual headquarters in Fortaleza, Brazil, and Accra, Ghana, seeks to promote international cooperation between Brazil and the African continent.<sup>12</sup> The African Union hosted the Africa-South America Summit in 2006, 2009, and 2012.13

According to the International Trade Centre's (ITC's) TradeMap, Africa's 2022 exports to LAC totaled US\$15.2 million, with products including mineral fuels, mineral oils and products of their distillation, bituminous substances, and mineral waxes; fertilizers; salt; sulfur; earth and stone;

plastering materials; lime, and cement.<sup>14</sup> That's 1 percent of LAC imports. LAC exports to Africa totaled US\$25.2 million, including cereals, sugars and sugar confectionery, and other commodities.<sup>15</sup> Brazil was the top exporter to Africa in LAC, with US\$12,240,839 in 2022.<sup>16</sup> Latin America accounts for 3.86 percent of all Africa's imports. This shows great opportunity to increase trade between the two regions.

In recent years, certain LAC and African leaders have sought to further deepen trade relations with Africa. From May 10-18, 2023, Márquez visited South Africa, Kenya, and Ethiopia.<sup>17</sup> The trip supported Colombia's Africa Strategy 2022-2026 in its National Development Plan, which includes deepening trade relations with the 55 African countries, opening new Colombian embassies, increasing commercial flights, and expanding ties between cultural organizations.<sup>18</sup> Marguez's office stressed that Africa's population is expected to double by 2050, and sales by Colombian companies to Africa have increased by 158 percent in 2022 compared to the prior year.<sup>19</sup> The office also observed that the three African countries Márquez visited have experience with peace and reconciliation, which Colombia could learn from as it continues to negotiate "total peace" with the National Liberation Army (Ejercito de Liberación Nacional or ELN).

Márquez's visit paid immediate dividends. Ethiopia agreed to reopen a Colombian embassy and an alliance around coffee cultivation.<sup>20</sup> Kenya and Colombia agreed to collaborate on tackling climate change, ecotourism, coffee production, and academic scholarships.<sup>21</sup> And in South Africa, the two countries signed six memorandums of understanding, focusing on trade, visas, biodiversity and climate change, cultural and educational exchanges, and tourism.<sup>22</sup>

Barbados' Prime Minister Mia Mottley is another regional leader forging ties with Africa. On July 21, 2023, Mottley delivered a keynote address at the African Union's Global Africa People to People Forum, highlighting collaborative opportunities such as climate change, youth engagement, trade and investment, and a reparations campaign.<sup>23</sup> Her participation was the latest in a multiyear effort to bring the two continents closer. From September 1-3, 2022, she hosted the Africa-Caribbean Trade and Investment Forum in Barbados, which helped facilitate a strategic partnership between African business communities and CARICOM in trade, investment, technology transfer, innovation, tourism, and other services.<sup>24</sup> In a 2019 visit to Nairobi, Kenya, Mottley presided over the official opening of the CARICOM office space, where she advocated for the first-ever CARICOM-Africa Summit.<sup>25</sup> That summit finally came to fruition in September 2021.<sup>26</sup>

Other country leaders have also expressed a desire to facilitate closer ties. The former Jamaican Prime Minister P.J. Patterson called for removing all visa restrictions and customs barriers to make Africa-Caribbean travel easier.<sup>27</sup> In July 2023, Rwandan President Paul Kagame visited Trinidad and Tobago for the CARICOM summit, advocating for closer ties in tackling climate, food security, international financial institution reform, and support for Haiti.<sup>28</sup>

The two regions have no joint security cooperation program, apart from occasional forces serving alongside each other during UN peacekeeping missions. But in August 2023, Kenya offered to send 1,000 police officers and lead a multinational effort to help Haiti battle gang violence. The Haitian government welcomed Kenya's offer, calling it an "excellent development."<sup>29</sup>

### ASIA

Despite geographical distance, several Asian countries have developed deep economic, political, and security relationships with Latin American and Caribbean countries. In addition to China, which has become the main trading partner for several South American countries and has expanded its Belt and Road Initiative throughout the region, other Asian countries are also quite active in LAC.

### AUSTRALIA

Australia has developed various programs and partnerships in Latin America and the Caribbean. First is trade and investment. Australia is a member of the 2018 Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP). Canada, Chile, Mexico, and Peru are also CPTPP signatories, meaning they all agreed to reduce tariffs on several imported goods from Australia and other signatories.<sup>30</sup> For example, under the CPTPP, Mexico's 20 percent to 25 percent tariff on beef will be eliminated within a decade, and the 10 percent tariff on sheep and goat meat will end in 2026, meaning Australian red meat exporters will enjoy better access to the Mexican market in the coming years.<sup>31</sup> Australia has Free Trade Agreements with Chile (2009)<sup>32</sup> and Peru (2020), boosting Australian exports of sugar, dairy, beer, and other products.<sup>33</sup>

Second is mining critical minerals like lithium. Australia is currently the world's largest lithium producer, followed by Chile, China, Argentina, and Brazil.<sup>34</sup> While Australia is a direct competitor for the three LAC lithium producers, it can also share its successes in project sustainability and technological expertise. Australian companies Allkem,<sup>35</sup> Argosy Minerals,<sup>36</sup> Everlight Resources,<sup>37</sup> Galan Lithium, Lake Resources, Latin Resources,<sup>38</sup> Lithium Power International,<sup>39</sup> Lithium Mining International, and Pepinnini Lithium fully or partially own and operate lithium mines in Argentina and Chile.

Latin America's wealth of mineral resources presents many greenfield opportunities for Australian companies. Chile has some of the world's largest reserves of copper and lithium, needed for electric vehicle batteries. Brazil has the world's second-largest iron ore reserves, and in Argentina, Australian companies are leading the way in developing substantial lithium resources. Ecuador, Mexico, and Colombia all have sizeable mineral reserves but remain underexplored. Regional diversification opportunities exist for Australian companies prepared to look to the medium and long term, particularly when they leverage Australia's positive reputation for project sustainability and technological expertise.

Third is shipbuilding. Australian shipbuilders Incat and Austal sold ferry boats to Trinidad and Tobago to link the two islands, and in 2021, Austal dispatched two cape-class Patrol Boats to the Trinidad and Tobago Coast Guard.<sup>40</sup>

Fourth is infrastructure and energy. Australian companies Macquarie Capital and IFM are increasing their infrastructure holdings in Colombia. Macquarie recently acquired a highway near Bogotá, and other Australian companies are actively looking to invest in hydrogen and distributed energy systems like microgrids in both urban and rural areas in Colombia.<sup>41</sup> Australian companies Fortescue Future Industries and Enegix Energy have both entered arrangements with Brazilian partners to explore green hydrogen, solar, and wind energy.<sup>42</sup>

Fifth is education and health. In Chile, Australian cloud-based education provider Matific provides mathematics tutoring and lessons for students. Australian company CSL, which has a laboratory based in Argentina, produces blood plasma and influenza vaccines and Amcor, which has a large Argentine workforce, packages pharmaceutical products.<sup>43</sup>

Finally, the Australian government formed the Council on Australia Latin America Relations (COALAR) in 2001 to strengthen Australia's economic, political, and social relations with the region. COALAR organizes film festivals highlighting LAC movies in Australia and Australian movies in LAC, facilitates trade delegations to both regions, and disperses grants to organizations fostering people-to-people ties.

There are challenges in the Australia-LAC relationship. An increase in cocaine demand in Australia is helping fuel a drug trade that spans from Ecuador to the Pacific. In recent months, Australian and U.S. law enforcement authorities have intercepted tons of cocaine destined for Australia.<sup>44</sup>

### INDIA

India, the world's most populous country, has developed deep ties and an influential diaspora in LAC, specifically in the Caribbean.<sup>45</sup> The Indian presence in the Caribbean stretches back to the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries when nearly a half-million Indians toiled as indentured servants in the British Caribbean territories of Trinidad and Tobago, Guyana, Grenada, Jamaica, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, and Belize.<sup>46</sup> There is also a sizable Indian diaspora population in Suriname. Generations later, several Caribbean people of Indian descent have risen and become influential in all facets of local society, especially politics.<sup>47</sup>

India's car exports to LAC account for onethird of global exports, and Mexico is the second-largest market for Indian cars.<sup>48</sup> Other considerable markets for India's automobiles are Chile, Peru, Colombia, Ecuador, Panama, and Guatemala. Similarly, India exports motorcycles to Latin America, and Colombia is the biggest market in the region for Indian two-wheelers.<sup>49</sup> India imports oil from Brazil, Mexico, Colombia, and Guyana, all worth US\$7 billion in 2022.<sup>50</sup> India has extended 35 lines of credit of nearly US\$900 million to Bolivia, Cuba, Jamaica, Guyana, Honduras, Suriname, and Nicaragua and has completed 21 regional projects to date.<sup>51</sup>

In 2022-2023, trade between India and LAC was nearly US\$50 billion.52 In April 2023, India's Foreign Minister S. Jaishankar visited Guyana, Panama, Colombia, and the Dominican Republic, where he stressed India's ambition to become a global power and called on the two sides to double trade to US\$100 billion by 2027.53 Jaishankar also attended the Latin America-India Business Forum in Panama, which brought together business leaders, the Development Bank of Latin America and the Caribbean representatives, and the Confederation of Indian Industry. According to the Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry-India's largest and oldest business facilitation agency-LAC is a "potential growth market" for India with "significant complementarities and synergies in trade and business."54

On June 6, 2023, the Indian Economic Trade Organization inaugurated a Latin American Caribbean Trade Office in Chennai. According to the video's description, "There is a huge interest in India for Latin American products like coffee, rum, tobacco, cigars, mining, and agricultural food-processing products, and there is a great scope for bilateral trading opportunities and industrial development by Indian companies." India has opened embassies in Paraguay and the Dominican Republic to facilitate further engagement.<sup>55</sup>

### JAPAN

Although separated by the Pacific Ocean, Japan has had close connections with the region. Brazil is home to the world's largest Japanese diaspora, numbering around two million.<sup>56</sup> Many are descendants of migrants who came to Brazil in the late 1800s when the Brazilian government sought cheap foreign labor, and Japanese workers who originally wanted to work in the United States saw that country strictly limit migration. Japan also has a large diaspora in Peru dating back to the nineteenth century;<sup>57</sup> one of Peru's previous presidents, Alberto Fujimori (1990-2000), was of Japanese descent.<sup>58</sup>

During the height of Japan's global economic growth in the 1980s and 1990s, when it competed with the United States globally in auto and tech innovation, Japan's engagement in the region was quite robust, so much so that professors Barbara Stallings and Gabriel Szekely wrote a book about the "New Trilateralism between Japan, the United States, and LAC.<sup>59</sup> Japanese banks held a significant amount of Latin American debt during the region's debt crisis, making Japan what Stallings called a "Reluctant Giant" in wielding influence in the region.<sup>60</sup>

Over the past decade, Japan's engagement with Latin America and the Caribbean has increased substantially. The late Prime Minister Shinzo Abe rolled out the "Juntos!" foreign policy with three guiding principles: progress together, lead together, and inspire together. Since then, Japanese and LAC companies and government agencies have continued to collaborate in a host of areas, mainly economic.<sup>61</sup>

Margaret Myers and Akio Hosono conducted one of the most comprehensive studies of Japanese engagement in the region for the Inter-American Dialogue in 2019. They calculated that trade between Japan and the region amounts to US\$58 billion annually, largely focused on Mexico and South America.62 Japanese auto companies like Toyota, Honda, Nissan, and Mazda manufacture automobiles in Mexico, and Japan provides technical training to boost Mexico's manufacturing capacity.63 Several Japanese companies have also focused on South America for its raw materials, agricultural goods, and intermediate goods. For instance, in 2018, Nissan created a business unit in Mexico that services 34 LAC countries.<sup>64</sup> That same year, it announced a US\$1.2 billion expansion of its plant in Brazil's Rio de Janeiro state,<sup>65</sup> and in 2022, it announced it would invest US\$276 million in the Resende plant by 2025.66

Toyota is another major Japanese car company in the region, with key plants in Argentina, Brazil, Mexico, and Venezuela.<sup>67</sup> In March 2019, Toyota completed a US\$800 million expansion of its operations in Argentina, boosting production from 92,000 to 140,000 vehicles.<sup>68</sup> According to Myers and Hosono, Toyota expanded its market across Central and South America to compensate for the dip in demand from Brazil, its primary LAC importer, which was experiencing a protracted economic recession. They also noted that Japanese auto part firms are leveraging the regional Mercosur agreement by investing in Paraguay to supply Japanese producers in Brazil.<sup>69</sup>

In recent years, Japan has sought to expand its focus on Central America and the Caribbean. In an October 26, 2022, online event hosted by the Inter-American Dialogue, various Japanese public and private sector officials shared their many projects and initiatives in those regions.<sup>70</sup> For instance, the Japan International Cooperation Agency's (JICA's) Central America and Caribbean Division Director Kota Sakaguchi stated that JICA currently operates in 23 Central American and Caribbean countries, had 60 technical cooperation activities in place in Central America and the Caribbean as of 2021, and had approved more than US\$350 million in loans and US\$28 million in grant aid. JICA programming in Central America and the Caribbean focuses on technical cooperation, citizen participation, public-private partnership development, disaster relief, grants, and loans and investments.<sup>71</sup> In its 2022 annual report, JICA estimated that it provided more than US\$842 million in projects in fiscal year 2021.72 Examples of projects include a partnership with the Central American Integration System and CARICOM on renewable energy and energy conservation projects, climate change mitigation projects,<sup>73</sup> development of a regional logistics master plan, conservation of biodiversity, agricultural development, gender mainstreaming, and promoting South-South and triangular cooperation.

Sakaguchi cited other recent examples of JICA's work, such as the "Project for the improvement of mathematics teaching in primary and secondary education" in El Salvador, implemented between 2015 and 2019, with a second phase underway. JICA is also working on a project encouraging the sustainable management of coastal fisheries in Antigua and Barbuda, Dominica, Grenada, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, and St. Vincent and the

### Grenadines.74

The October 2022 meeting also delved into regional Japanese private-sector companies. Nissha Medical Technologies established flagship facilities in San Pedro, Dominican Republic in 2015, and now employs almost 500 Dominican workers. Access to highly skilled labor was a major driver of the company's investment in the Caribbean, in addition to the Dominican Republic's proximity to North American markets.<sup>75</sup>

High-tech automotive components producer Yazaki North America is in Guatemala, El Salvador, and Nicaragua. More than a quarter of the company's North and Central American employees are based in these three countries. In June 2022, Yazaki announced it would invest US\$10 million in a pilot project factory in Guatemala, creating an estimated 1,000 new jobs.<sup>76</sup> Yazaki also plans to invest another US\$110 million by the end of 2026.<sup>77</sup>

Finally, the Japan Bank for International Cooperation (JBIC) is another important player in LAC. In the last three years, JBIC has focused on signing memoranda of understanding (MOUs) and giving millions in loans to renewable energy projects and resilient supply chains. Examples include an MOU with the Chilean Ministry of Energy to develop hydrogen and ammoniabased fuel sources,78 a US\$2 million loan to support energy-efficient transportation of copper in the Escondida, Caserones, and Los Pelambres mines in Chile,<sup>79</sup> and collaboration with the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) and Inter-American Investment Corporation on supply chain resilience.<sup>80</sup> JBIC projects tend to focus on Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Mexico, and Peru since those countries have the resources or manufacturing capacity that Japanese automakers require.81

### **NEW ZEALAND**

New Zealand shares several commonalities and interests with LAC countries. New Zealand and several Caribbean countries remain in the Commonwealth. They advocate for the needs of Small Island Developing States, and climate change is a core priority. New Zealand exports mostly dairy products and meat to the Caribbean and imports Caribbean spirits.<sup>82</sup> Its climatefocused development assistance is concentrated in Antigua and Barbuda, Belize, Dominica, Grenada, Guyana, Haiti, Jamaica, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, and Suriname.<sup>83</sup>

In South America, New Zealand seeks to deepen relations with Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Mexico, and Peru.<sup>84</sup> Its exports to the region were about US\$957 million in 2021.<sup>85</sup> New Zealand and Latin American countries collaborate in various regional and international fora: New Zealand is an observer of the Pacific Alliance (a regional integration initiative between Chile, Colombia, Mexico, and Peru), has a long-standing dialogue with Mercosur (Argentina, Brazil, Paraguay and Uruguay), and shares membership with Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Guatemala, Paraguay, and Uruguay in the Cairns Group, a coalition of 19 agricultural exporting countries.<sup>86</sup>

In 2005, New Zealand signed the Trans-Pacific Strategic Economic Partnership Agreement (P4) with Chile, Singapore, and Brunei. New Zealand, Chile, Peru, and Mexico are all signatories to the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for the Trans-Pacific Partnership. New Zealand is seeking associate membership of the Pacific Alliance, and the Latin America New Zealand Business Council helps facilitate businesses and individuals interested in doing business in each other's regions.<sup>87</sup>

In 2021, New Zealand released its Four-Year Plan for Latin America and the Caribbean, focusing on two goals: (1) Increased economic, environmental, and social resilience, and (2) Enduring and diverse relationships delivering mutual benefits. In the plan, New Zealand specifically focuses on its desire to work with Eastern Caribbean countries to expand access to low-emissions energy with New Zealand's technical expertise. New Zealand will also assist LAC countries in strengthening their resilience to the slow- and rapid-onset impacts of climate change, including mitigating greenhouse gas emissions and boosting disaster preparedness. New Zealand also seeks to support sustainable and inclusive growth and innovation across the agricultural sector to advance economic, social, environmental, and cultural well-being. This is especially true in the Caribbean, where New Zealand invests in climate-smart agriculture to support economic and climate resilience.88

Like Australia, increased cocaine demand in

New Zealand is also exacerbating the drug trade emanating from Ecuador. In 2022, Auckland police intercepted US\$38 million worth of cocaine stashed in boiler pipes coming from Ecuador.<sup>89</sup> New Zealand and LAC law enforcement could work more closely to address the drug trade going forward.

Ultimately, New Zealand's footprint in LAC is small but targeted. New Zealand knows exactly the role it wants to play: a champion for the rights of small island developing states and helping lead the global fight against climate change. With a unique emphasis not just on the Caribbean but the Eastern Caribbean in particular, New Zealand is doing just that.

### SOUTH KOREA

South Korea's relations with Latin America and the Caribbean date back to the 1950s Korean War. Colombia sent more than 5,000 troops to defend Korean democracy. Today, a monument to the Colombian lives lost stands in the Korean War Museum in Seoul.<sup>90</sup> Trade reached a record high of US\$57 billion in 2021, and Korean private sector companies have invested US\$26 billion in the region since 2000, according to a 2022 report by the IDB.<sup>91</sup> For years, the IDB and South Korea have hosted forums to discuss deepening economic ties. South Korea buys mostly commodities, including petroleum, copper, and corn, from large LAC economies like Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, Mexico, and Peru.<sup>92</sup> South Korea has preferential trade agreements with Central America, Chile, Colombia, and Peru that decrease tariffs and more easily facilitate trade. It is currently negotiating trade agreements with MERCOSUR, Mexico, Ecuador, and Guatemalawhich, if successful, would cover more than 90 percent of the region's GDP and bilateral trade. Korea is also applying to become an Associated State of the Pacific Alliance, a regional Preferential Trade Agreement that includes Chile, Colombia, Mexico, and Peru.93

Several South Korean companies have completed mergers and acquisitions in LAC. The Korea National Oil Corporation purchased a Peruvian oil and gas company in 2009, and Samsung C&T and Korea Resources Corporation acquired a 30 percent stake in a Chilean coal mine, for example.<sup>94</sup> But the company that has made the largest investment is POSCO, which bought the Hombre Muerto lithium mine in Argentina in 2018 and announced it would invest US\$4 billion to expand its mining operations,<sup>95</sup> making South Korea a major player in the lithium field.

The development agency for the South Korean government is the Korean International Cooperation Agency (KOICA), whose stated mission in LAC is to "foster social and economic prosperity, combat crime and violence, and defend universal rights by supporting civil society." KOICA's core partner countries are Bolivia, Colombia, Paraguay, and Peru, and it has provided US\$53 million to regional projects in Central and South America.96 In its 2020-2024 Cooperation Plan for Latin America, KOICA specifically focuses on Bolivia, Colombia, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Paraguay, and Peru. Its four goals are people (human-oriented improvement in quality of life), peace (support for a peaceful and safe society), prosperity (strengthened basics for coprosperity and economic growth), and planet (establishment of a sustainable environment). <sup>97</sup> Projects range from assisting rural Colombian communities with agricultural assistance to providing information and communications technology to Salvadoran families to funding renewable energy projects in the Dominican Republic.98

Another example of South Korea's increased focus on LAC is Han Duck-Soo's recent visit to Trinidad and Tobago to attend CARICOM 50th anniversary ceremony.<sup>99</sup> In his remarks, Han pledged to hold an annual minister-level Korea-Caribbean dialogue in the Caribbean, increase Korea's contribution to the Korea-CARICOM Cooperation Fund fivefold, and sign various MOUs related to maritime science, ocean research, renewable energy, and infrastructure projects.<sup>100</sup> In addition to Trinidad and Tobago, Han also visited Panama to bolster cooperation in mineral resources, energy, and infrastructure.<sup>101</sup>

### TAIWAN

Of the 13 countries in the world that still recognize Taiwan, seven are in Latin America and the Caribbean: Belize, Guatemala, Haiti, Paraguay, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Lucia, and St. Vincent and the Grenadines. In the past two years, Taiwan lost two LAC allies: Nicaragua in December 2021, <sup>102</sup> and Honduras in March 2023,<sup>103</sup> further stoking concerns that the PRC will continue its goal of picking off Taiwan's allies one by one.

However, Taiwan still maintains significant trade with both diplomatic allies and non-diplomatic partners. Taiwan has seven embassies and nine economic and cultural offices throughout LAC.<sup>104</sup> In 2021, Taiwan experienced a significant increase in exports to Central and South America, reaching a record high of US\$7.73 billion, which represented growth of 41.3 percent. Mexico and Brazil have emerged as Taiwan's primary export destinations, accounting for nearly 70 percent of total exports to Central and South America. In recent years, Mexico has shown consistent annual growth of almost 3 percent in imports from Taiwan, making Taiwan the seventh-largest source of imports for Mexico. Furthermore, Taiwan's gaming laptops with renowned brand names have gained the largest market share among local products.<sup>105</sup> Taiwan still has Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) with El Salvador, Honduras, Paraguay, Guatemala, Panama, and Belize.<sup>106</sup>

To further enhance economic and trade benefits, Taiwan's Bureau of Foreign Trade (BOFT) has actively pursued FTAs and economic cooperation agreements with its partners. In addition, the BOFT has organized various activities throughout the year to facilitate the expansion of export and business opportunities for Taiwanese manufacturers.<sup>107</sup>

Taiwan's International Cooperation and Development Fund (ICDF) has been active in the region. According to a 2019 report by the Rand Corporation, Taiwan's ICDF has supported 159 projects and provided US\$152 million in development funds over the past 15 years.<sup>108</sup> Its focus areas include lending and investment, technical cooperation, humanitarian assistance, and international education. The ICDF also supports investments in agriculture, microfinance for small and medium-sized businesses, information technology, health care, and disaster relief.

In agriculture, the ICDF has funded food processing projects and technology and furnished credits for local cooperatives and farmer associations to produce food. It has supported local entrepreneurs through the Specialized Financial Intermediary Development Fund, a partnership with the IDB. It has also provided Guatemalans training in software development, scholarships for LAC students to study information technology in Taiwan, and health exchanges with 37 Taiwan hospitals to supply a range of medical services in LAC. The ICDF even set up a "Cash for Work" program in Haiti, providing daily wages for 500 Haitians to clean up after the 2010 earthquake.<sup>109</sup>

In 2022, the ICDF signed an MOU with the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) to collaborate on addressing global issues.<sup>110</sup> Several Taiwan-recognizing countries in LAC will soon benefit. In St. Lucia, the ICDF and USAID are leveraging Taiwan's investments in technology and infrastructure with USAID's professional development and digital training skills to boost digital connectivity across the island and provide job training for local St. Lucians in information and communications technology. In Paraguay, they have established eight small business development centers to support micro, small, and medium-sized businesses to create jobs and bolster the local economy.<sup>111</sup>

Finally, Taiwan and the United States jointly host the Global Cooperation and Training Framework, launched in 2015. The framework is a joint U.S.-Taiwan initiative to expand cooperation in several critical areas, from public health and women's empowerment to law enforcement, humanitarian assistance, and disaster relief.<sup>112</sup> U.S. embassies across the region have organized virtual and in-person framework workshops benefiting local citizens. The most recent one in the region took place in St. Vincent and the Grenadines in June 2023, when U.S. and Taiwanese educators ran a workshop on the importance of technical schools.<sup>113</sup>

# EUROPE

### THE EUROPEAN UNION

Europe arguably has the closest but most complicated relationship with Latin America and the Caribbean. While transatlantic linkages have produced commonalities in culture, language, and political systems, the social and economic consequences of hundreds of years of slavery and colonialism still play an important role in the twenty-first century. This has caused a complex relationship where LAC countries often fluctuate between alienation from Europe and attraction to it; scholar Peter Beardsell called it "an affirmation of difference and an insistence on shared identity."<sup>114</sup> All 33 LAC countries would be the fifth-largest trading partner for the EU, according to a July 2023 report by the European Parliamentary Research Service.<sup>115</sup>

The year 2023 has been consequential for EU-LAC relations. It began with an early January 2023 visit by German Chancellor Olaf Scholz to Argentina, Chile, and Brazil, where he sought to drum up LAC support for Ukraine against the Russian invasion.<sup>116</sup> In March 2023, 1,500 Spanish, Portuguese, and LAC businesspeople explored mutual trade opportunities at the annual Ibero-American Summit hosted in the Dominican Republic.<sup>117</sup> In June 2023, EU President Ursula von der Leyen traveled to Brazil, Argentina, Chile, and Mexico to finalize the stalled FTA with Mercosur,<sup>118</sup> which she expects will be completed by the end of 2023.<sup>119</sup> Then, in July 2023, the European Union hosted the Community of Latin America and Caribbean States in Brussels.<sup>120</sup> It was the first formal dialogue since 2015, and it encompassed issues ranging from the war in Ukraine to climate change to supply chains. At the summit, the EU launched its Global Gateway Investment Agenda for LAC, promising over €45 billion (US\$49 billion) in investment.<sup>121</sup> The EU also announced 135 projects, including clean energy, critical minerals, infrastructure, and climate change.122

During the EU-CELAC summit in July 2023, Prime Minister of St. Vincent and the Grenadines Ralph Gonsalves and CARICOM members insisted a paragraph in the final statement acknowledge the painful past. The statement also referenced a 10-point reparation plan from CARICOM that includes canceling existing debt LAC countries owe to Europe.<sup>123</sup>

The Development Bank of Latin America also hosts regular meetings with the EU to discuss trade and investment; Spain plays an active role in fostering this mechanism.<sup>124</sup>

On March 2, 2022, ministers and vice ministers from Argentina, Bolivia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, and Panama signed a declaration creating the Latin American Committee on Internal Security (CLASI). Operationally oriented, CLASI will be responsible for the political and technical dialogue for security policies in Latin American countries. The objective of CLASI is for lead partners to meet, develop strategies, and coordinate public policies against transnational organized crime.<sup>125</sup>

In 2023 alone, the EU allocated €11 million (US\$12 million) in humanitarian aid to Central America and Mexico. Since 1994, the EU has provided €322 million (US\$351 million) to support humanitarian actions in Central America and Mexico. Since 2016, the EU has allocated €390 million (US\$425 million) in humanitarian assistance to vulnerable Venezuelans in and outside the country. In 2023, the EU allocated €75 million (US\$82 million) in humanitarian aid to respond to the most urgent needs of Venezuelans. Projects in Venezuela focus on delivering (1) vital health care, (2) water, sanitation, and hygiene, (3) education in emergencies, and (4) nutritional and food support.<sup>126</sup>

Since 1994, the EU has provided €471.5 million (US\$514 million) to Haiti. In 2022, it gave €20.5 million (US\$22 million) overall, with €2.5 million (US\$2.7 million) allotted to "address the needs generated by recent political and gang-related violence, forced displacement, and migration;" €13.65 million (US\$15 million) to support the food and nutrition needs of vulnerable households in rural and urban areas; €2 million (US\$2.2 million) to strengthen capacity to respond to disasters, €1.1 million (US\$2 million) to support safe and quality education for girls and boys in targeted schools, and €1 million (US\$ 1.1 million) to support the emergency response to the cholera epidemic affecting Haiti.<sup>127</sup> Additionally, the EU has provided more than €199 million (US\$217 million) in humanitarian aid to the Caribbean (excluding Haiti). The main priorities for this humanitarian aid are risk-based and anticipatory actions, climate and environmental resilience, and urban preparedness.128

Moreover, the EU has provided aid to Colombia for more than two decades. Since 1994, Colombia has received €372 million (US\$406 million). In 2022, the EU allocated €15 million (US\$16 million) in humanitarian assistance to Colombia. In addition, Colombia has received more than €22 million (US\$24 million) as part of regional humanitarian projects to support vulnerable and forcibly displaced Venezuelans and their host communities. From 2020 to 2021, during the COVID-19 pandemic, the EU allocated more than €7.5 million (US\$8.2 million) to Colombia to provide healthcare services, water sanitation systems, and hygiene promotion.<sup>129</sup> Although not an official EU member, Norway has been deeply involved in the Colombian peace talks as a guarantor country.<sup>130</sup>

Unfortunately, one area of concern is the increasing amount of cocaine flowing from LAC to Europe, which has become one of the most lucrative markets for the drug. Much of the drugs leave the ports of Guayaquil (Ecuador), Santos (Brazil), and Santa Marta (Colombia) and end up in the European ports of Rotterdam, Netherlands and Antwerp, Belgium.<sup>131</sup> EU and LAC law enforcement will need to work in tandem to stem the drug trade flow.

### UNITED KINGDOM

The United Kingdom's (UK)'s relationship with the region is focused on the Caribbean, given its colonial legacy. Several Caribbean countries are still Commonwealth members, led by the UK. But the region accounts for just 2 percent of UK imports and 2.5 percent of UK exports, according to then-UK Foreign Minister James Cleverly. During a May 2023 trip to Brazil, Chile, and Colombia, Cleverly stated, "we need to make sure that ... this is a region which is on the shopping list of British businesses."<sup>132</sup> Yet, one long-standing obstacle to the UK's engagement in the region is Argentina, due to its history of conflict over the Malvinas/Falkland Islands.

In 2018, the UK opened nine diplomatic posts in the Caribbean.<sup>133</sup> In 2020, the UK allocated £5 million (US\$6.2 million) in aid to assist the Caribbean in combating COVID-19. Of this amount, £3 million (US\$3.7 million) was provided to the Pan-American Health Organization to supply essential medical resources and offer management support to bolster the LAC public health systems. An additional £2 million (US\$2.5 million) was allocated to address the needs of vulnerable households and combat domestic violence against women and children.<sup>134</sup>

In 2021, the UK's aid to the Caribbean amounted to £55 million (US\$68.5 million), with various sectors benefiting from this support. Approximately 36 percent of the assistance was dedicated to programs supporting the government and civil society, while 18 percent went toward economic infrastructure and services. A further 10 percent was for humanitarian aid, and education and health each received 8 percent.135

In October 2022, the UK responded to an upsurge in gang violence in the Turks and Caicos Islands by dispatching a Royal Fleet Auxiliary ship. This vessel was accompanied by a detachment of 24 highly-trained specialist firearms officers from The Bahamas. The objective of this deployment was to enhance regional safety and security. The United States concurrently provided maritime surveillance to support this effort.<sup>136</sup>

On June 8, 2023, U.S. Vice President Kamala Harris announced the U.S.-UK Eastern Caribbean Criminal Justice Advisor Program. Through this initiative, the Department of State will deploy a senior criminal justice advisor to the Caribbean in collaboration with the United Kingdom. The advisor's role will involve mentoring local prosecutors and judges, improving the experiences of victims and witnesses within the criminal justice system, and enhancing public legal education. The program's primary aim is to develop more efficient criminal justice systems that facilitate effective prosecutions of firearmsrelated crimes across the Eastern Caribbean.<sup>137</sup>

The UK government has undertaken several projects to assist the Caribbean region. One was supporting the Caribbean Financial Action Task Force from April 2018 to March 2021 with £195,000 (US\$243,000) in funding. This initiative aimed to counter money laundering and terrorism financing by implementing antimoney laundering (AML) and counterterrorism financing (CTF) standards in Caribbean Financial Action Task Force member countries. The funding supported country assessments, timely and robust reporting, and improved AML/CTF supervision.<sup>138</sup>

The Youth Skills for Economic Growth project, which began in March 2016 and concluded in August 2023, received £1 billion (US\$1.2 billion) in funding. The project focused on providing skills training and targeted assistance to disadvantaged groups, including disabled and young individuals, in Dominica, Grenada, St. Lucia, and St. Vincent and the Grenadines. The aim was to equip them with the necessary skills to contribute to economic growth. The project has already certified thousands of trainees under its various components.<sup>139</sup>

Another significant project aims to increase renewable energy and energy efficiency in the Eastern Caribbean. This initiative began in June 2015 and will conclude by December 2023, receiving £19.3 million (US\$24 million) in funding. Its objective is to enhance the use of renewable energy sources and improve energy efficiency measures, ultimately promoting energy security in the region.<sup>140</sup>

Furthermore, the UK Caribbean Infrastructure Fund, launched in January 2016 and scheduled to run until March 2026 with a budget of £349 million (US\$435 million) aims to develop critical infrastructure such as bridges, renewable energy systems, ports, water facilities, and sea defenses. With a focus on promoting productivity and resilience to natural disasters and climate change, this fund contributes to economic development, growth, and job creation across the region.<sup>141</sup>

Other projects include strengthening health facilities, supporting public financial management systems, strengthening disaster recovery and resilience, and combating organized crime and anti-corruption efforts. These initiatives address various challenges faced by the Caribbean, including improving healthcare infrastructure, enhancing financial management, and mitigating the impacts of disasters and climate change while promoting security and justice.

Specific examples of the UK's disaster relief efforts include the response to a volcanic eruption in St. Vincent in 2021. The Royal Navy played a crucial role by delivering 139 pallets of essential supplies such as food, water, and toiletries to assist the displaced residents.<sup>142</sup>

Another notable instance was the UK's response to Hurricane Irma in 2017. The British government provided £32 million (US\$40 million) in relief funds and was the first to arrive on the scene. The Royal Fleet Auxiliary Mounts Bay deployed for a six-month patrol of Caribbean waters during the hurricane season, delivered emergency aid, rebuilt, and secured the Emergency Operations Center, restored power to the hospital, and cleared debris from roads in Anguilla. Additionally, H.M.S. Ocean was deployed to assist in reconstruction efforts following the hurricane.<sup>143</sup>

# **MIDDLE EAST**

### ISRAEL

Israel's relations with Latin America and the Caribbean date back to the beginning of the Jewish state in 1948. Many of the existing Jewish diaspora in LAC sought to strengthen ties with the new Jewish state. For instance, Barbados has the oldest Jewish synagogue in the Western Hemisphere, established in 1654.<sup>144</sup> In 1947, when UN member states were considering the creation of Israel, more than half of LAC countries voted in favor of its creation.<sup>145</sup> Some of the earliest engagements between Israel and the region were agricultural and medical technical exchanges.

The relationship has matured substantially. Israel signed an FTA with Mexico in 2000 and joined a MERCOSUR framework agreement with Argentina, Brazil, Uruguay, and Paraguay. Israel became an observer state to the Pacific Alliance in 2014.<sup>146</sup> Since then, it has exported more than US\$900 million of goods to the alliance. Israel exports chemicals, high-tech software, agricultural produce, machinery and electronics, and imports mainly meat, grain, corn, sugar, cocoa, coffee, and metals. Israeli banks, construction firms, and agricultural planning and development companies are expanding operations in Central and South America.<sup>147</sup>

Some Israeli companies have been active in water and telecommunication projects in the region. Fluence, for example, won a contract to develop a US\$48 million desalination plant in Mexico in 2014<sup>148</sup> and another US\$3.5 million plant in Argentina in 2018.<sup>149</sup> Also in 2018, Gilat Satellite Networks was awarded US\$153 million from the Peruvian Telecommunications Investment Fund to build two regional telecommunication infrastructure projects.<sup>150</sup>

Security is a key area for Israel. In 2016, Colombia sought expertise from the Israeli Defense Ministry on mitigating explosive devices put down by the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia or FARC).<sup>151</sup> In 2022, the Israeli government made a US\$2 million contribution to the IDB to boost regional cybersecurity, an expansion of existing cybersecurity capacity building Israel has been doing in the region since 2016.<sup>152</sup>

Despite this engagement, Israel has taken some reputational hits in recent years. The New York Times and Reuters reported that the Mexican military<sup>153</sup> and El Salvador government<sup>154</sup> used the Pegasus surveillance tool—created by Israeli company NSO Group-to spy on dissidents, journalists, and political opponents. In addition, various LAC governments have responded differently to the current Israel-Hamas war. While most LAC countries condemned the Hamas's October 7th terrorist attack against Israel (except Cuba, Venezuela, and Nicaragua), left-leaning governments in Chile, Colombia, and Honduras have openly criticized Israel for the mounting civilian death toll in Gaza.<sup>155</sup> Bolivia even went as far as severed diplomatic ties with Israel.<sup>156</sup> In short, Israel will need to improve its image over the next months and years if it wants to deepen relations in the region further.

### SAUDI ARABIA

Saudi Arabia is arguably the newest country to engage with the LAC region. It has a longstanding relationship with Brazil and is the largest oil supplier to that country.<sup>157</sup> Bilateral trade with Brazil in 2018 was US\$4.4 billion. Saudi Arabia is also branching out to Guyana, which has become the world's fastest-growing oil producer.<sup>158</sup> In May 2023, Guyana's Senior Finance Minister Ashni Singh and CEO of the Saudi Fund for Development Sultan Al-Marshad signed a US\$150 million MOU to support housing and construction around the Wismar Bridge in Guyana.<sup>159</sup> In recent months, Energy Minister Abdulaziz bin Salman and Haitham al-Ghais, secretary-general of the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), invited Guyana to join OPEC. Thus far, Guyana has declined to join so that it has more flexibility in maximizing oil production and profits in the short term.<sup>160</sup>

From July 31 to August 9, 2023, Saudi Arabia's Investment Minister Khalid Al-Falih and a trade delegation visited Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, Panama, Paraguay, and Uruguay. The stated goal of the visit was to explore opportunities in mining, food processing, agriculture, transport, logistics, healthcare, entertainment, and pharmaceuticals.<sup>161</sup>

# **NORTH AMERICA**

### CANADA

Canada has a robust and multifaceted presence in the region. In addition to the U.S.-Mexico-Canada trade agreement, which has boosted trilateral trade by 6 percent since it was signed in 2020,<sup>162</sup> Canada has free trade agreements with Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Honduras, Panama, and Peru. Canada also has Foreign Investment Promotion and Protection Agreements with Argentina, Barbados, Costa Rica, Panama, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, Uruguay, and Venezuela, as well as 30 air transport agreements in the region.<sup>163</sup> The Royal Bank of Canada, Scotiabank, and the Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce have traditionally had a large presence in the Caribbean but have been withdrawing due to the high risks associated with banking compliance and the threat of natural disasters.<sup>164</sup>

Several Canadian companies own, operate, or have a stake in various South American mines. For instance, 15 Canadian companies own lithium mines in Argentina and Chile.<sup>165</sup> One of the biggest companies is Lithium Americas, which co-owns the Argentine Cauchari-Olaroz lithium mine with the Chinese company Ganfeng,166 Chinese investors have stakes in more than two dozen Canadian mining companies, giving China stakes in Canadian-owned mines in South America.<sup>167</sup> In 2022, the Canadian government required that Chinese investors divest from many of these Canadian mining projects out of national security concerns. However, it has since walked back this requirement for at least two Canadian companies.168

laser-focused Moreover, Canada is on collaborating with LAC partners on cybersecurity. These projects aim to enhance cybersecurity capacities, promote gender inclusion, and combat cybercrime. One ongoing project is the Women in International Security and Cyberspace Fellowship. It seeks to ensure equal representation of women diplomats in UN cyber negotiations. The program provides training, workshops, and support for the fellows' participation in UN committees. Several countries from Latin America and the Caribbean participate in this initiative, along with other countries worldwide.169

Another ongoing project is "Addressing the Gender Gap in the Cybersecurity Agenda – Latin America and the Caribbean." Its main objective is to raise awareness about the need for gender perspectives in cybersecurity policies, creating a safe and inclusive online environment. This project commenced in August 2022 and will conclude in March 2026.<sup>170</sup>

Canada also supports the Organization of American States (OAS) in preventing and combating cybersecurity threats. This involves international cooperation, implementation of national cybersecurity strategies, and active participation in international cybercrime and cybersecurity negotiations. The project supports target training and travel support for state representatives to increase their involvement in UN cybercrime and cybersecurity negotiations, with funding from the Women in Cyber Fellowship.<sup>171</sup>

From August 2019 to March 2023, Canada conducted a regional training to strengthen Central America's justice and security sector capacities to prevent, identify, and prosecute cybercrime. It aimed to address the needs of Guatemala, El Salvador, Honduras, and Belize in establishing a legal framework to prosecute and judge cyber-enabled and cyber-dependent effective crimes. ensuring investigation, prosecution, and adjudication of cybercrime and cyber-enabled offenses by authorities through special investigation techniques, increasing citizens' awareness of cybercrime threats and promoting prevention and reporting of related infractions.172

Another completed project, the "Cybercrime Capacity Building in the Americas Phase II," focused on enhancing the capacity of 35 LAC countries to tackle cybercrime comprehensively. The project used a combination of assessment, mentoring, training, operations, and public awareness activities to prevent, detect, and investigate cybercrime. The project's outcomes included increasing cybercrime investigative knowledge and capacity in beneficiary states, enhancing their digital forensic capability through certifying training initiatives, improving cybercrime enforcement and prevention capacity through targeted awareness-raising mechanisms, and promoting sustainability of cyber capacity-building efforts across the region.173

The project involved several noteworthy activities, including missions to selected countries to assess and monitor their cybercrime capabilities and effectively target initiatives. Regional mentoring programs were implemented in which law enforcement officers from beneficiary countries with emerging cybercrime capabilities worked alongside colleagues in countries with well-established capacities to learn from their experience and implement best practices. Training courses covered a range of areas, including INTERPOL policing capabilities, digital forensics, open-source intelligence, cryptocurrencies, and dark web investigations, as well as human rights and gender dimensions of cybercrime. An e-evidence boot camp offered an interactive online course on digital forensics and using digital evidence in prosecutions. Cybercrime operations aim to enhance regional cooperation on investigations related to hacking activities, compromised credit card information, and online child sexual exploitation. A public awareness campaign was also conducted to improve digital hygiene among the public.<sup>174</sup>

These initiatives have contributed to strengthening cybersecurity capacities, fostering international cooperation, and addressing gender disparities in the field of cybersecurity in LAC.

Canada has been the second-largest provider of development aid to Haiti. Since the 2010 earthquake, the Government of Canada has provided Haiti with CAD\$1.87 billion (US\$1.3 billion) worth of funding.<sup>175</sup> As of May 4, 2023, Canada has spent more than CAD\$150 million (US\$109 million) over the past 20 years on the Haitian National Police (HNP).<sup>176</sup> Canada provided CAD\$10 million (US\$7.3 million) in Emergency Support to the HNP, established in March 2022 as part of the UN Multi-Donor Basket Fund for Security.<sup>177</sup> Since the fund's establishment, seven other donor nations have joined, contributing US\$19 million of the target US\$28 million. Specific goals of this program are to uphold the definition of more feminized profiles in recruitment, rehabilitate 15 to 20 police and sub-police stations in the West Department, support the design of specialized training for the anti-kidnapping unit, and help establish a cybercrime unit.

Canada has completed numerous projects involving the HNP. Of note, particular projects include "Improving the Integration of Women in the Haitian National Police," which provided CAD\$3 million (US\$2 million) to the HNP and ran for just over two years. The program aimed to increase the number of female police officers in the HNP, who were mainly recruited from atrisk areas with prevailing violence and insecurity. Results from that program included three training and awareness sessions on policing for 100 young women, 81 female police recruits receiving pedagogical and psychological support in preparation for the entrance exam to the National Police Academy, development of training modules for female police recruits, development of a distance learning platform, and conducting a recruitment campaign for young female police recruits.178

Canada has also supported the professionalism of the HNP through its "Initial Training and Professional Development for the Haitian National Police's Managerial Staff" project, providing training and professional development for inspectors and commissioners and supporting the development of a new training curriculum and implementation of organizational and administrative structure for a training institution. This project ran from July 2010 through September 2021 and provided CAD\$23 million (US\$16.7 million) to the HNP. The program has graduated 483 (33 female) police officers, 249 commissioners (12 female) and 233 inspectors (21 female). Other program results included rehabilitation of the academy's buildings, building sanitary blocks and dormitories for female officers, and integrating gender equity in all courses.<sup>179</sup>

### RECOMMENDATIONS FOR U.S. POLICY MAKERS

This summary of countries and their priorities in Latin America and the Caribbean confirms that allies and partners are quite active in the region. Yet, all too often, U.S. government agencies are unaware of what other countries are doing in LAC or do not regularly coordinate with allies and partners on shared initiatives. Below is a list of recommendations based on the comparative advantages identified for each country: •Pool resources for the Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity (APEP) and the Global Gateway. Both initiatives are committed to digital connectivity, renewable energy, health, and climate resilience. Therefore, the U.S. APEP and EU Global Gateway should fund complementary projects. Both should also leverage the G7's Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment, and jointly bid on key regional environmental and infrastructure projects with blended financing. Indeed, such projects are already underway in the Indo-Pacific. In 2023, the U.S. Development Finance Corporation (DFC) joined forces with the Japan Bank of International Cooperation (JBIC) and the Australia Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade to finance climate projects in Vietnam,<sup>180</sup> and worked with its Japanese and Australian partners to provide high-quality telecommunications services to several Pacific Island nations.<sup>181</sup>

On August 18, at the first-ever U.S.-Japan-Republic of Korea summit at Camp David, the DFC, JBIC, and South Korea's Export-Import Bank signed an MOU to cooperate on financing infrastructure, information technology, supply chain resilience, and climate projects in the Indo-Pacific and beyond.<sup>182</sup> In LAC, the DFC has invested US\$11 billion in women's economic empowerment, healthcare, agriculture, and climate resilience.<sup>183</sup> One recent example is a DFC-IDB project to help Ecuador convert its debt to resources to protect its maritime ecosystem around the Galapagos Islands.184 Another important example is the November 2, 2023 commitment by the United States, Canada, South Korea, Spain, and the IDB to provide US\$89 million in grants to support LAC countries impacted by irregular migration.185 This is precisely the kind of multinational cooperation the United States and its allies and partners can continue leveraging in the future.

•Encourage Taiwan to help establish the LAC Digital Center of Excellence, and work with Panama and Costa Rica on semiconductor supply chain development. On November 2nd, 2023, President Biden and various LAC leaders agreed to establish a Digital Center of Excellence in Costa Rica, which will provide training in semiconductor supply chains, 5G, cybersecurity, and other emerging technology.<sup>186</sup> In July 2023, the U.S. announced Manufacturing Company could provide technical assistance in establishing the Center of Excellence, and help Panama, Costa Rica and others to develop semiconductor supply chains. Doing so will further boost Taiwan's global reputation and provide a counterweight to the People's Republic of China.

- Convene an annual or biannual international working group where allies and partners share their activities in the region. The OAS, State Department Assistant Secretary of State for Western Hemisphere Affairs, or U.S. Southern Command Commander could chair this conference. Each country would have representatives from their respective ministries of foreign affairs, trade, defense, and development. Conveners should also develop a one-stop-shop database to manage all the projects allies and partners are doing in the region and identify synergies. U.S. ambassadors across the region should consider hosting periodic convenings in their countries to boost country-level coordination between allies and partners.
- •Continue to encourage LAC-Africa engagement. African counterparts can share important lessons learned with their LAC partners about pitfalls to avoid in dealing with China. Kenya's offer to lead the multinational effort in Haiti is another example of an emerging country's eagerness to lead on the world stage. U.S. policymakers should also follow the ongoing EU-CELAC negotiations on reparations, as it may help inform the U.S. domestic debate about reparations for Black Americans.
- •Encourage India and Australia to boost engagement in the region. India is already the world's most populous nation and has enormous growth potential. As it continues to develop, India can play an even larger role in trade, lithium, space, science, and technology in LAC. Australia, whose economy shares some similarities with large LAC commodity exporters like Brazil, could share best practices on mitigating economic coercion from China.
- •Partner with New Zealand on projects in the Eastern Caribbean. Eastern Caribbean countries have long felt neglected by U.S. policymakers. The United States can leverage New Zealand's focus on the Eastern Caribbean to

carry out joint projects on climate, concessional financing, and other issues affecting small island developing states.

- •Coordinate with the EU on Engagement with CELAC. The EU has diverged from the United States about the importance of CELAC as an official international forum. The United States is unlikely to engage with CELAC, as it is an alternative to the OAS, But it should consider asking the EU to engage with LAC partners when they meet in CELAC.
- •Encourage Israel, Saudi Arabia, and other Middle Eastern countries to boost engagement. Saudi Arabia can provide technical assistance and know-how to Guyana as that country builds its oil production infrastructure. Saudi Arabia is also looking to diversify its economy to be less reliant on oil and is seeking to finance green initiatives.<sup>189</sup> In this endeavor, the Saudis will find willing partners in LAC.

### CONCLUSION

The persistent narrative in the region is U.S. and partner engagement in Latin America and the Caribbean pale in comparison to China. But as this paper demonstrates, the United States and China are not the only countries seeking to engage with Latin America and the Caribbean. Other countries worldwide are seeking to boost their relations with the region.

Some already have robust trade and programs, like Japan, while others, like the UK, want to encourage their companies to do more business in LAC. New Zealand has decided its priorities are strictly climate change and small island developing states and will prioritize the Eastern Caribbean. The EU, African countries, and South Korea want to increase their engagement in trade, investments in critical minerals, and democracy promotion. Most surprisingly, several countries have invested in key infrastructure projects, such as South Korea's POSCO buying a lithium mine in Argentina or the Japanese financing copper mines in Chile.

This report provides a baseline of each country's priorities and regional projects. Future researchers can build on this further. Below are further questions for consideration:

- •How can we quantify these companies' investments, development aid, and other activities and compare them with U.S. and Chinese engagement in the region?
- In which areas are allies and partners competing with U.S. interests? For example, the EU's Global Gateway and lithium agenda in Chile could be considered a counterweight to APEP. Future scholars could delve deeper into areas of potential competition between the U.S. and its partners and offer ways to mitigate those issues proactively.
- •How are countries within the region developing dynamic relationships with each other? How do large countries like Brazil and Argentina influence their neighbors politically, economically, and socially? How are regional economic and political blocs like Mercosur, the Pacific Alliance, the Organization of Eastern Caribbean States, and the Central American Integration System influencing regional issues and engaging with international partners?

The good news is that the United States has several allies and partners in the region to collaborate and pool resources with on joint infrastructure, renewable energy, cybersecurity, and democracy promotion, among others. To truly put integrated deterrence into action in this region—and every region—U.S. policymakers in Washington and officials in Latin America and the Caribbean need to have a broader understanding of our allies and partners' priorities and projects, and how we can all unite to be force multipliers.

# **END NOTES**

- 1. European Commission, "Declaration of the EU-CELAC Summit 2023," accessed October 25, 2023, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement\_23\_3924.
- 2. Philip Blenkinsop, "EU chief embarks on Latin America tour to boost 'neglected' ties," Reuters, June 12, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/eu-chief-embarks-latin-america-tour-boost-neglected-ties-2023-06-12/.
- 3. "Prime Minister Han boosts South Korea's diplomatic presence in the Caribbean," KoreaPro, July 03, 2023, https://koreapro.org/2023/07/prime-minister-han-boosts-south-koreas-diplomatic-presence-in-the-caribbean/.
- 4. Julian Villamil, "La explicación de Francia Márquez del porqué la visita a África es clave para Colombia: 'Un continente de oportunidades'," Infobae, May 11, 2023, https://www.infobae.com/ colombia/2023/05/11/la-explicacion-de-francia-marquez-del-porque-la-visita-a-africa-es-clavepara-colombia-un-continente-de-oportunidades/.
- 5. Government of the United States, "2022 National Defense Strategy," U.S. Department of Defense, accessed October 24, 2023, https://www.defense.gov/National-Defense-Strategy/.
- 6. "Force Multiplier," Military Factory.com, accessed October 24, 2023, https://www.militaryfactory.com/ dictionary/military-terms-defined.php?term\_id=2165.
- A. Missouri Sherman-Peter, "The Legacy of Slavery in the Caribbean and the Journey towards Justice," United Nations, March 25, 2022, https://www.un.org/en/un-chronicle/legacy-slaverycaribbean-and-journey-towards-justice#:~:text=Some%2012%20to%2020%20million,outcomes%20 in%20this%20human%20tragedy; and Henry Louis Gates Jr., "Black in Latin America" (Lanham, Maryland: AAUP University Press, September 2012).
- 8. Sarah Quesada, The African Heritage of Latinx and Caribbean Literature (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2022).
- 9. "Afro-descendants in Latin America," The World Bank, May 23, 2023, https://www.worldbank.org/en/ region/lac/publication/afrodescendants-in-LAC.
- 10. Ulf Engel, Heidrun Zinecker, Frank Mattheis, Antje Dietze, and Thomas Plotze, The New Politics of Regionalism (Oxford: Routledge Taylor & Francis Group, 2017).
- 11. "Feria Afro, en la Alcaldía de Panamá, conmemorando el Mes de la Etnia Negra," Alcaldia de Panama, May 19, 2023, https://mupa.gob.pa/feria-afro-en-la-alcaldia-de-panama-conmemorando-el-mesde-la-etnia-negra/#:~:text=En%20Panam%C3%A1%2C%20en%20el%20a%C3%B1o,laborales%20 de%20los%20afrodescendientes%20paname%C3%B1os.
- 12. See "About Us," Brazil Africa Institute, accessed October 23, 2023, https://ibraf.org/about/.
- 13. "Africa-South America Summit," African Union, accessed October 23, 2023, https://au.int/en/ partnerships/africa\_southamerica.
- 14. "Bilateral Trade between Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean," Trade Map, U.S. International Trade Commission, accessed July 17, 2023, https://www.trademap.org/Bilateral\_.
- 15. "Bilateral Trade between Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean," Trade Map.
- 16. "List of Supplying Markets for a Product Imported by Africa," Trade Map, accessed July 17, 2023, https://www.trademap.org/Country\_SelProductCountry\_.
- Government of Colombia, "Vicepresidenta Francia Márquez Mina Inicia Visita de Alto Nivel a Tres Naciones Africanas," Vicepresidencia de la República, accessed July 17, 2023, https://www. cancilleria.gov.co/newsroom/news/vicepresidenta-francia-marquez-mina-inicia-visita-alto-niveltres-naciones-africanas.
- 18. Government of Colombia, "Vicepresidenta Francia Márquez Mina Inicia Visita."

- 39. "Lithium Power to assume sole control of Maricunga project in Chile," Mining Technology, June 23, 2022, https://www.mining-technology.com/news/lithium-power-maricunga-lithium-chile/.
- 40. Government of Australia, "Australian opportunities abound in Latin America."
- 41. Government of Australia, "Australian opportunities abound in Latin America."
- 42. Government of Australia, "Australian opportunities abound in Latin America."
- 43. Government of Australia, "Australian opportunities abound in Latin America."
- 44. Jamie Seidel, "Australia's bad habit is helping fuel one country's descent into hell," news.com.au, September 04, 2023, https://www.news.com.au/finance/economy/world-economy/australias-badhabit-is-helping-fuel-one-countries-descent-into-hell/news-story/5cbb1660649599802ec2053f 0239ff4f.
- 45. Riordan Roett and Guadalupe Paz, "Latin America and the Asian Giants: Evolving Ties with China and India" (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2016).
- 46. Makiya Davis-Bramble, "What of the Indian women in indentured labour?" Museum of London Doclands, April 29, 2023, https://www.museumoflondon.org.uk/discover/indian-women-indentured-labour-caribbean-history-docklands#:~:text=The%20indenture%20system%20 operated%20from,and%20the%20Grenadines%2C%20and%20Belize.
- 47. Michelle Caswell, "The Indian Community in Trinidad: An Interview with Viranjini Munasinghe," Asia Society, accessed September 30, 2023, https://asiasociety.org/indian-community-trinidadinterview-viranjini-munasinghe.
- 48. Rezaul Laskar, "India and Latin American countries should double trade to \$100 bn by 2027: EAM," Hindustan Times, August 03, 2023, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/india-and-countries-of-latin-america-and-the-caribbean-lac-aim-to-double-two-way-trade-to-100-billion-by-2027-101691054543942.html.
- 49. Laskar, "India and Latin American countries."
- 50. Laskar, "India and Latin American countries."
- 51. Laskar, "India and Latin American countries."
- 52. Laskar, "India and Latin American countries."
- 53. "India Turns to Latin America," Wilson Center, accessed July 17, 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter. org/blog-post/india-turns-latin-america.
- 54. "Latin America, Caribbean," FICCI, accessed July 17, 2023, https://ficci.in/api/international\_ details/54526.
- 55. "Latin America, Caribbean," FICCI.
- 56. "A little corner of Brazil that is forever Okinawa," BBC News, February 04, 2018, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-latin-america-42859249.
- 57. Jerry Garcia, "Japanese Presence in Latin America," Oxford Bibliographies, June 30, 2014, https:// www.oxfordbibliographies.com/display/document/obo-9780199766581/obo-9780199766581-0156.xml.
- 58. "Alberto Fujimori profile: Deeply divisive Peruvian leader," BBC News, February 20, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-16097439.
- 59. Barbara Stallings and Gabriel Székely, Japan, the United States, and Latin America: Toward a Trilateral Relationship in the Western Hemisphere? (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 1993).
- Barbara Stallings, "The Reluctant Giant: Japan and the Latin American Debt Crisis," Journal of Latin American Studies, Vol. 22, No. 1, Issue 1-2, (March 1990): 1-30, https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0022216X00015091.
- 61. Margaret Myers and Steven Holmes, "What Prospects for Greater Japan-Central America and the Caribbean Cooperation?" Inter-American Dialogue, November 29, 2022, https://www.

the dialogue.org/analysis/what-prospects-for-greater-japan-central-america-and-the-caribbean-cooperation/.

- 62. Margaret Myers and Akio Hosono, "Japanese Engagement with LAC: Advancing Relations in an Era of Uncertainty," Inter-American Dialogue, April 2019, https://thedialogue.wpenginepowered.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Japan-Report-Final.pdf.
- 63. Myers and Hosono, "Japanese Engagement with LAC."
- 64. "Nissan creates a new business unit in Latin America," Nissan Motor Corporation, October 18, 2018, https://global.nissannews.com/en/releases/release-860852d7040eed420ffbaebb2228d44f-nissan-creates-a-new-business-unit-in-latin-america.
- 65. Akio Hosono, "Building Quality Cross-Pacific Business Ties: Cross-Pacific Value Chains and Innovation for Development in LAC," working paper presented at Inter-American Dialogue/JALAC event, December 2018.
- 66. Alberto Alerigi, Jr., "Nissan to invest \$276 mln in Brazil plant, new products," Reuters, April 06, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/nissan-invest-276-mln-brazil-plant-new-products-2022-04-06/.
- 67. "Overview of Overseas Production Affiliates. Latin America," Toyota Global, https://www.toyotaglobal.com/company/history\_of\_toyota/75years/data/automotive\_business/production/production/ overseas/overview/latin\_america.html.
- 68. Eliana Raszewski, "Toyota Argentina targets new markets as Brazilian demand drops," Reuters, September 2016, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-toyota-argentina/toyota-argentina-targetsnew-markets-as-brazilian-demand-drops-idUSKCN11J2NA/.
- 69. Myers and Hosono, "Japanese Engagement with LAC.
- 70. "Online Event: Japan's Evolving Engagement with Central America and the Caribbean—What Lies Ahead?" Inter-American Dialogue, accessed October 10, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZSJqz3gPmPc&t=1184s.
- 71. Myers and Holmes, "What Prospects for Greater Japan-Central America and the Caribbean Cooperation?"
- 72. "Overview of Region: Latin America and the Caribbean," Japan International Cooperation Agency, accessed October 08, 2023, https://www.jica.go.jp/Resource/english/publications/reports/annual/2022/digest/approach05.html.
- 73. "Regional Cooperation: 2015-2021," Central American Integration System and Japan International Cooperation Agency, accessed October 08, 2023, https://www.jica.go.jp/Resource/regions/ america/plaza/jri5e90000007ff1-att/SICA\_brochure\_en.pdf.
- 74. Myers and Holmes, "What Prospects for Greater Japan-Central America and the Caribbean Cooperation?"
- 75. Myers and Holmes, "What Prospects for Greater Japan-Central America and the Caribbean Cooperation?"
- 76. "Yazaki North America to Establish Pilot Project Factory in Guatemala, Yazaki, June 1, 2022, https://www.yazaki-na.com/News/1947/yazaki-north-america-to-establish-pilot-project-factory-inguatemala.
- 77. Myers and Holmes, "What Prospects for Greater Japan-Central America and the Caribbean Cooperation?"
- 78. "JBIC Signs MOU with Ministry of Energy of Chile," Japan Bank for International Cooperation, August 07, 2023, https://www.jbic.go.jp/en/information/press/press-2023/press\_00013.html.
- 79. "Loan for Additional Equipment Installation on Copper Concentrates and Sulphuric Acid Carrier to Transport Copper Concentrates," Japan Bank for International Cooperation, May 01, 2023, https://www.jbic.go.jp/en/information/press/press-2023/0501-017715.html.

- 19. Government of Colombia, "Vicepresidenta Francia Márquez Mina Inicia Visita."
- 20. Soledad Quartucci, "Colombia in Africa," Latina Republic, May 23, 2023, https://latinarepublic. com/2023/05/23/colombia-in-africa/.
- 21. Quartucci, "Colombia in Africa."
- 22. Quartucci, "Colombia in Africa."
- 23. Carol Jilombo, "ECOSOCC hosts 2023 Global Africa People-to-People Forum; Barbados Prime Minister reiterates determination to reverse past middle passage," African Union, July 24, 2023, https://au.int/en/pressreleases/20230724/ecosocc-hosts-2023-global-africa-people-peopleforum-barbados-prime-minister.
- 24. "Africaribbean Trade and Investment Forum 2022," African Continental Free Trade Area, August 30, 2022, https://au-afcfta.org/2022/08/africaribbean-trade-and-investment-forum-2022/.
- 25. Roy Morris, "Prime Minister Mia Mottley accepts CARICOM office space in Nairobi, Kenya," Prime Minister of Barbados website, December 07, 2019, https://pmo.gov.bb/2019/12/07/prime-minister-mia-mottley-accepts-caricom-office-space-in-nairobi-kenya/.
- 26. "CARICOM African Leaders Identify Areas of Cooperation at Historic First Summit," CARICOM, September 09, 2021, https://caricom.org/caricom-african-leaders-identify-areas-of-co-operationat-historic-first-summit/.
- 27. "Patterson Wants Visas Scrapped for Caribbean-Africa Travel," Jamaica Gleaner, September 08, 2023, https://jamaica-gleaner.com/article/lead-stories/20230908/patterson-wants-visas-scrapped-caribbean-africa-travel.
- 28. Peter Richards, "Rwanda's President Kagame Wants Closer Africa-CARICOM Ties," iWitness News, July 05, 2023, https://www.iwnsvg.com/2023/07/05/rwandas-president-kagame-wants-closer-africa-caricom-ties/.
- 29. Jacqueline Charles, "'An excellent development,' Haiti says of Kenya's offer to deploy 1,000 police to help," Miami Herald, July 30, 2023, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/haiti/article277792913.html.
- 30. Government of Australia, "Australian opportunities abound in Latin America," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, July 2021, https://www.dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/trade-investment/business-envoy/july-2021/australian-opportunities-abound-latin-america.
- Government of Australia, "Success Stories. Love meat tender: Australian producers feed Mexico's growing appetite for premium beef," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, February 18, 2022, https://www.austrade.gov.au/news/success-stories/love-meat-tender-australian-producers-feedmexico-s-growing-appetite-for-premium-beef.
- 32. Government of Australia, "Australia-Chile FTA," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, accessed October 06, 2023, https://www.dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/aclfta/Pages/australia-chile-fta.
- 33. Government of Australia, "Peru-Australia Free Trade Agreement," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, accessed October 06, 2023, https://www.dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/pafta/ Pages/peru-australia-fta.
- 34. Bruno Venditti, "Visualizing the World's Largest Lithium Producers," The Visual Capitalist, June 12, 2023, https://www.visualcapitalist.com/visualizing-the-worlds-largest-lithium-producers/.
- 35. "Cauchari," Allkem, accessed October 06, 2023, https://www.allkem.co/projects/cauchari.
- "Argentina," Mining Technology, October 11, 2021, https://www.mining-technology.com/projects/ rincon-lithium-project-argentina/#:~:text=in%20mid%2D2022.-,Credit%3A%20Argos%20 Minerals.,the%20Salar%20del%20Rincon%2C%20Argentina.
- 37. "Argentina," Mining Technology.
- 38. "Home Page," Latin Resources, accessed October 08, 2023, https://www.latinresources.com.au/.

- 100. "Remarks at the CARICOM Working Luncheon by His Excellency Han Duck-Soo, Prime Minister of the Republic of Korea," CARICOM, July 11, 2023, https://caricom.org/remarks-at-the-caricom-working-luncheon-by-his-excellency-han-duck-soo-prime-minister-of-the-republic-of-korea/.
- 101. "Panamanian President receives South Korean Prime Minister," Prensa Latina, July 06, 2023, https://www.plenglish.com/news/2023/07/06/panamanian-president-receives-south-koreanprime-minister/.
- 102. "Nicaragua breaks ties with Taiwan, switches allegiance to Beijing," Reuters, December 09, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/nicaragua-breaks-ties-with-taiwan-switches-allegiancebeijing-2021-12-09/.
- 103. Amy Chang Chien and Emiliano Rodriguez Mega, "In Blow to Taiwan, Honduras Switches Relations to China," The New York Times, March 25, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/25/world/asia/taiwan-honduras-china-relations.html.
- 104. "ROC Embassies and Missions Abroad," ROC-Taiwan, accessed October 06, 2023, https://www.roc-taiwan.org/portalOfDiplomaticMission\_en.html#ALL.
- 105. Government of Taiwan, "Taiwan's Exports to Central and South America Hit a New High in 2021 and Continue to Grow in the First Quarter of 2022," Bureau of Foreign Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs, April 28, 2022, https://www.trade.gov.tw/english/Pages/Detail. aspx?nodeID=86&pid=742067.
- 106. Government of Taiwan, "FTAs Signed with Trading Partners," Bureau of Foreign Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs, accessed July 18, 2023, https://www.trade.gov.tw/english/Pages/List.aspx?nodeID=672.
- 107. Government of Taiwan, "FTAs Signed with Trading Partners."
- 108. Lyle J. Morris, Logan Ma, and Scott Harold, Countering China's Efforts to Isolate Taiwan Diplomatically in Latin America and the Caribbean: The Role of Development Assistance and Disaster Relief (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2019), https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_ reports/RR2885.html.
- 109. Morris, Ma, and Harold, Countering China's Efforts to Isolate Taiwan."
- 110. Government of the United States, "Deputy Administrator Isobel Coleman at The Memorandum of Understanding Signing Ceremony for American Institute of Taiwan and the Taipei Economic and Cultural Representative Office," USAID, November 07, 2022, https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/ speeches/nov-07-2022-deputy-administrator-coleman-memorandum-understanding-signingamerican-institute-taiwan-taipei-economic-cultural-representative.
- 111. Government of the United States, "Deputy Administrator Isobel Coleman."
- 112. Kevin O'Reilly, "The Evolving Role of Taiwan in Latin America and the Caribbean," U.S. Department of State, September 27, 2019, https://www.state.gov/the-evolving-role-of-taiwan-in-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/.
- 113. Author Leland Lazarus spoke to a U.S. diplomat who planned and organized the Global Cooperation and Training Framework.
- 114. Peter Beardsell, Europe and Latin America: Returning the Gaze (Manchester, UK: Manchester University Press, 2000).
- 115. Gisela Grieger, "EU trade with Latin America and the Caribbean," European Parliamentary Research Service, July 2023, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/ STUD/2023/751413/EPRS\_STU(2023)751413\_EN.pdf.
- 116. Sarah Marsh and Anthony Boadle, "Scholz bid to rally Ukraine support in South America falls flat," Reuters, January 30, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/scholz-downplays-differences-ukraine-south-america-tour-2023-01-30/.
- 117. Sonia Corona, "Las empresas iberoamericanas se sumergen en las alianzas público-

privadas-para-mirar-al-futuro.html.

- 118. Philip Blenkinsop, "EU chief embarks on Latin America tour to boost 'neglected' ties," Reuters.
- 119. Anthony Boadle, "EU chief sees Mercosur deal this year, Lula fears environmental sanctions," Reuters, June 12, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/sustainability/eu-chief-sees-mercosur-deal-this-year-lula-fears-environmental-sanctions-2023-06-12/.
- 120. European Commission, "Declaration of the EU-CELAC Summit 2023." European Commission.
- 121. Wilson Center Latin America Program, "Is Europe Back in Latin America?," LinkedIn video, July 2023, https://www.linkedin.com/posts/the-latin-american-program\_is-europe-back-in-latin-america-activity-7091885294316081154-hFXv?utm\_source=share&utm\_medium=member\_desktop.
- 122. Edgar Maciel, "La Unión Europea busca nuevos socios comerciales en América Latina ante la creciente influencia de China en la región," Voice of America, July 18, 2023, https://www. vozdeamerica.com/a/la-uni%C3%B3n-europea-busca-nuevos-socios-comerciales-enam%C3%A9rica-latina-ante-la-creciente-influencia-de-china-en-la-regi%C3%B3n-/7185402. html.
- 123. Catarina Demony and Belen Carreno, "EU says slavery inflicted 'untold suffering', hints at reparations," Reuters, July 18, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/eu-says-slavery-inflicted-untold-suffering-hints-reparations-2023-07-18/.
- 124. "Unión Europea y América Latina y el Caribe: una agenda conjunta para el desarrollo," Banco de Desarrollo de América Latina y el Caribe or CAF, September 13, 2023, https://www.caf.com/es/actualidad/eventos/2023/09/online-conferencia-caf-union-europea-y-america-latina-y-el-caribe-una-agenda-conjunta-para-el-desarrollo/#caf\_menu\_closed.
- 125. "Europe and Latin America Take Security Cooperation to the Next Level," European External Action Service, April 03, 2022, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/europe-and-latin-america-take-security-cooperation-next-level\_en.
- 126. "Venezuela," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, accessed July 17, 2023, https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid.ec.europa.eu/where/latin-america-and-caribbean/ venezuela\_en.
- 127. "Haiti How Are We Helping?," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations," European Commission, accessed July 17, 2023, https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid. ec.europa.eu/where/latin-america-and-caribbean/haiti\_en#how-are-we-helping.
- 128. "Caribbean," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations," accessed July 17, 2023, https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid.ec.europa.eu/where/latin-america-and-caribbean/ caribbean\_en.
- 129. "Colombia," European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, accessed July 17, 2023, https://civil-protection-humanitarian-aid.ec.europa.eu/where/latin-america-and-caribbean/ colombia\_en."
- 130. Government of Norway, "The peace process in Colombia," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, June 07, 2022, https://www.regjeringen.no/en/topics/foreign-affairs/peace-and-reconciliation-efforts/norways\_engagement/peace\_colombia/id2522231/#:~:text=Norway%20is%20a%20 guarantor%20country%20for%20Colombia%E2%80%99s%20two,Ej%C3%A9rcito%20de%20 Liberaci%C3%B3n%20Nacional%20%28ELN%29%2C%20which%20remains%20stalled.
- 131. "Exploitation of global logistics: European and Latin American ports," The European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, May 06, 2022, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/ eu-drug-markets/cocaine/europe-and-global-cocaine-trade\_en#section1.
- 132. Michael Stott, "UK seeks to revive post-Brexit trade links with Latin America," Financial Times, May 25, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/d228e049-043f-41b3-a6dc-319723b0b282.

- 133. Natalie Greaves, "UK Expands Diplomatic Network across Caribbean," CNW Network, April 22, 2018, https://www.caribbeannationalweekly.com/caribbean-breaking-news-featured/uk-expands-diplomatic-network-across-caribbean/.
- 134. Michelle Nurse, "UK provides £5m to help Caribbean address impact of COVID-19," CARICOM, May 12, 2020, https://today.caricom.org/2020/05/08/uk-provides-5m-to-help-caribbean-address-impact-of-covid-19/.
- 135. Government of the United Kingdom, "Government Role in Promoting Financial Security and Reducing Inequality in the Caribbean," House of Commons Library, March 06, 2023, https:// researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CDP-2023-0053/CDP-2023-0053.pdf.
- 136. Government of the United Kingdom, "UK to Step up Help to Combat Caribbean Crimewave," Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, October 11, 2022, https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/uk-to-step-up-help-to-combat-caribbean-crimewave.
- 137. Government of the United States, "Fact Sheet: Vice President Harris Announces New Initiatives to Strengthen U.S-Caribbean Partnership," The White House, June 09, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/06/08/fact-sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-new-initiatives-to-strengthen-u-s-caribbean-partnership/.
- 138. "UK Support to Caribbean Financial Action Task Force," FCDO Gov, accessed July 06, 2023, https:// devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-hmtfitb-CFATF-VC/summary.
- 139. "Youth Skills for Economic Growth in the Eastern Caribbean," DevTracker Programme GB-1-205037, accessed July 06, 2023, https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-1-205037/summary.
- 140. "Increasing Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency in the Eastern Caribbean," DevTracker Programme GB-1-205061, accessed July 06, 2023, https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-1-205061/summary.
- 141. "UK Caribbean Infrastructure Fund," DevTracker Programme GB-1-205157, accessed July 06, 2023, https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-1-205157/summary.
- 142. Government of the United Kingdom,"Royal Navy Delivers 75 Tonnes of Aid to Caribbean Island," Ministry of Defence, June 12, 2021, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/royal-navy-delivers-75-tonnes-of-aid-to-caribbean-island.
- 143. Government of the United Kingdom, "Hurricane Irma: UK Government Actions Update, September 19, 2017," Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, September 10, 2017, https://www.gov. uk/government/news/hurricane-irma-uk-government-actions-update-10-september-2017.
- 144. Barbados Synagogue Historic District 1654, website, accessed October 20, 2023, https:// synagoguehistoricdistrict.com/.
- 145. Jewish Virtual Library, "Israel's International Relations: Cooperation with Latin America," accessed October 20, 2023, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/israel-s-cooperation-with-latin-america.
- 146. "Israel Accepted as an Observer State of the Pacific Alliance," Independent Media Review Analysis, February 11, 2014, https://www.imra.org.il/story.php?id=63157.
- 147. Jewish Virtual Library, "Israel's International Relations."
- 148. "Fluence to build seawater desalination plant in Mexico," Israel 21c Staff, May 02, 2018, https://www.israel21c.org/fluence-to-build-seawater-desalination-plant-in-mexico/.
- 149. "Fluence Awarded US\$3.5M Contract for Plant in Argentina,"Water Online.com, August 09, 2018, https://www.wateronline.com/doc/fluence-awarded-us-m-contract-for-plant-in-argentina-0001.
- 150. "Israel's Gilat awarded \$153.6 mln for telecoms projects in Peru," Reuters, June 28, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/article/gilat-peru/israels-gilat-awarded-153-6-mln-for-telecoms-projects-inperu-idUSL8N1TU2J0?rpc=401&.
- 151. Grace Wermenbol, "Israel's Latin America Push," Atlantic Council, April 8, 2019, https://www. atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/israel-s-latin-america-push/.

- 80. "JBIC Signs MOU with Inter-American Development Bank and Inter-American Investment Corporation," Japan Bank for International Cooperation, April 24, 2023, https://www.jbic.go.jp/en/ information/press/press-2023/0424-017650.html.
- 81. "Press Releases. Region: Latin America and the Caribbean," Japan Bank for International Cooperation, accessed October 14, 2023, https://www.jbic.go.jp/en/information/press/latincaribbean.html.
- 82. Government of New Zealand, "Americas," New Zealand Foreign Affairs and Trade, accessed October 14, 2023, https://www.mfat.govt.nz/en/countries-and-regions/americas/.
- B3. Government of New Zealand, "Latin America and the Caribbean Four Year Plan," New Zealand Foreign Affairs and Trade, October 2021, https://www.mfat.govt.nz/assets/Aid/4YPs-2021-24/LAC-4YP.pdf.
- 84. Government of New Zealand, "Americas."
- 85. Government of New Zealand, "Export opportunities in Latin America," New Zealand Trade and Enterprise, accessed October 14, 2023, https://www.nzte.govt.nz/page/latin-america-market-information.
- 86. Government of New Zealand, "Export opportunities in Latin America."
- 87. Government of New Zealand, "Export opportunities in Latin America."
- Government of New Zealand, "Latin America and the Caribbean Four Year Plan," New Zealand Foreign Affairs and Trade, October 2021, https://www.mfat.govt.nz/assets/Aid/4YPs-2021-24/LAC-4YP.pdf.
- George Block, "Auckland's \$38m cocaine bust: 190kg allegedly imported from Ecuador breaks record," NZ Herald, November 14, 2022, https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/aucklandcocaine-bust-190kg-allegedly-imported-from-ecuador-breaks-record-hells-angel-in-court/ CG3EES4S2ZAKFB5BBMZPMB44DA/.
- 90. United Nations Command, "Colombia," accessed October 15, 2023, https://www.unc.mil/ Organization/Contributors/Columbia/. The author visited the Korean War Museum in September 2022.
- 91. Mauricio Mesquita Moreira, Marcelo Dolabella, Kwanghee Ko et al., Latin America and Korea: Partners for Sustainable Trade and Investment (Washington, D.C.: Inter-American Development Bank, 2022), https://publications.iadb.org/en/latin-america-and-korea-partners-sustainabletrade-and-investment.
- 92. Mesquita Moreira, Dolabella, Ko et al., Latin America and Korea.
- 93. Mesquita Moreira, Dolabella, Ko et al., Latin America and Korea.
- 94. Mesquita Moreira, Dolabella, Ko et al., Latin America and Korea.
- 95. "South Korea's Posco to invest \$4 bln in lithium project in Argentina," Reuters, March 21, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/south-koreas-posco-invest-4-bln-lithium-projectargentina-2022-03-21/.
- 96. "Where We Work, Latin America," Korean International Cooperation Agency, website, accessed September 30, 2023, https://www.koica.go.kr/koica\_en/3464/subview.do.
- 97. "KOICA's Cooperation Strategy towards Latin America (2020-2024)," KOICA, October 2019, https:// www.koica.go.kr/sites/koica\_en/download/11\_KOICA\_Cooperation\_Strategy\_Towards\_Latin\_ America.pdf.
- 98. The author calculated this by accessing https://www.koica.go.kr/koica\_en/3464/subview.do, downloading the country plans for each LAC country, and calculating the pledged amount.
- 99. Yonhap, "PM to leave for Trinidad and Tobago for the summit of Caribbean nations," The Korea Herald, July 02, 2023, https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20230702000036.

- 168. Divya Rajagopal, "Exclusive: Canada will not force Chinese state investors to divest stakes in Teck, First Quantum," Reuters, March 08, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/ canada-will-not-retrospectively-target-chinese-investments-canadian-mining-2023-03-08/.
- 169. "Women in International Security and Cyberspace Fellowship," Cybil Portal, October 19, 2022, https://cybilportal.org/projects/women-and-international-security-in-cyberspace-fellowship/.
- 170. "Addressing the Gender Gap in the Cybersecurity Agenda Latin America and the Caribbean," Cybil Portal, November 21, 2022, https://cybilportal.org/projects/addressing-the-gender-gap-inthe-cybersecurity-agenda-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/.
- 171. "Canada's Support to the OAS and Its Member States to Prevent, Combat and Mitigate Cybersecurity Threats in the Americas (Phase 2)," Cybil Portal, December 15, 2022, https:// cybilportal.org/projects/canadas-support-to-the-oas-and-its-member-states-to-preventcombat-and-mitigate-cybersecurity-threats-in-the-americas-phase-2/.
- 172. "Strengthening Justice and Security Sector Capacities to Effectively Prevent, Identify and Prosecute Cybercrime (Phase 2)," Cybil Portal, December 15, 2022, https://cybilportal.org/projects/ strengthening-justice-and-security-sector-capacities-to-effectively-prevent-identify-andprosecute-cybercrime-phase-2/.
- 173. "Cybercrime Capacity Building in the Americas Phase II," Cybil Portal, December 22, 2022, https:// cybilportal.org/projects/cybercrime-capacity-building-in-the-americas-phase-ii/.
- 174. "Cybercrime Capacity Building in the Americas Phase II," Cybil Portal.
- 175. Government of Canada, "Canada-Haiti Relations," Global Affairs, February 15, 2023, https://www. international.gc.ca/country-pays/haiti/relations.aspx?lang=eng#a2.
- 176. Jacqueline Charles, "As Violence in Haiti Worsens, Canada Bets on Assistance to Police to Defeat Gangs," Miami Herald, May 04, 2023.
- 177. Government of Canada, "Project Profile Emergency Support to the Haiti National Police – Multidonor Basket Fund," Canada.ca, March 01, 2019, https://w05.international.gc.ca/ projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P011099001.
- 178. Government of Canada, "Project Profile Improving the Integration of Women in the Haitian National Police," Canada.ca, March 01, 2019, https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P009590001.
- 179. Government of Canada, "Project Profile Initial Training and Professional Development for the Haitian National Police's Managerial Staff," Canada.ca," March 01, 2019, https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-projet/details/A032561001.
- 180. "DFC (US), JBIC (Japan), and DFAT/EFA (Australia) Affirm Commitment to Cooperate on Climate Finance in Vietnam," U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, January 12, 2023, https://www.dfc.gov/media/press-releases/dfc-us-jbic-japan-and-dfatefa-australia-affirmcommitment-cooperate-climate.
- 181. "Joint Statement by Australia, Japan, and the United States on Telecommunications Financing," U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, May 19, 2023, https://www.dfc.gov/media/ press-releases/joint-statement-australia-japan-and-united-states-telecommunications-financing.
- 182. "Advancing Indo-Pacific Economic Cooperation: DFC, JBIC, and Korea Eximbank Sign MOU to Collaborate on Infrastructure Investments," U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, accessed October 05, 2023, https://www.dfc.gov/media/press-releases/advancing-indo-pacificeconomic-cooperation-dfc-jbic-and-korea-eximbank-sign.
- 183. "Western Hemisphere," U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, accessed October 05, 2023, https://www.dfc.gov/our-work/western-hemisphere.
- 184. "Ecuador Completes World's Largest Debt-For-Nature Conversion with IDB and DFC Support," Inter-American Development Bank, May 09, 2023, https://www.iadb.org/en/news/ecuadorcompletes-worlds-largest-debt-nature-conversion-idb-and-dfc-support.

- 152. "Israel Commits to the IDB Cybersecurity Initiative in Latin America and the Caribbean," Inter-American Development Bank, February 24, 2022, https://www.iadb.org/en/news/israel-commitsidb-cybersecurity-initiative-latin-america-and-caribbean.
- 153. Natalie Kitroeff and Ronen Bergman, "How Mexico Became the Biggest User of the World's Most Notorious Spy Tool," The New York Times, April 18, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/18/ world/americas/pegasus-spyware-mexico.html.
- 154. Sam Jones, "Pegasus spyware used in 'jaw-dropping' phone hacks on El Salvador journalists," The Guardian, January 13, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/news/2022/jan/13/pegasusspyware-target-journalists-activists-el-salvador.
- 155. Oliver Stuenkel, "The Israel-Hamas War is Inflaming Polarization in Latin America," Americas Quarterly, November 16, 2023, https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/the-israel-hamas-war-is-inflaming-polarization-in-latin-america/.
- 156. Christina Noriega, "Why Latin America's 'Pink Tide' is Taking a Stand against Israel," Al Jazeera, November 9, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/11/9/why-latin-americas-pink-tide-istaking-a-stand-against-israel.
- 157. Government of Brazil, "Kingdom of Saudi Arabia," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, November 26, 2014, https://www.gov.br/mre/en/subjects/bilateral-relations/all-countries/kingdom-of-saudiarabia#:~:text=Saudi%20Arabia%20is%20Brazil's%20main,complementarities%20between%20 the%20two%20countries.
- 158. Christopher Matthews and Kejal Vyas, "World's Biggest New Oil Fund Turns Guyana Upside Down," The Wall Street Journal, February 28, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/worlds-biggest-new-oilfind-turns-guyana-upside-down-11582909332?mod=article\_inline.
- 159. "Guyana, Saudi Arabia sign US\$150m financing MOU," Stabroak News, May 12, 2023, https:// www.stabroeknews.com/2023/05/12/news/guyana/guyana-saudi-arabia-sign-us150mfinancing-mou/.
- 160. Collin Eaton, Kejal Vyas, and Benoit Faucon, "OPEC Woos Guyana, Tiny Nation that Sits Atop Massive Oil Field," The Wall Street Journal, June 26, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/opecwoos-guyana-the-tiny-nation-that-sits-atop-massive-oil-field-19031324.
- 161. "Saudi investment minister heads to Latin America to bolster investment relations," Arab News, July 31, 2023, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2347311/business-economy.
- 162. Earl Anthony Wayne and Diego Marroquin Bitar, "USMCA at Two: How to measure North American success?," Wilson Center, June 16, 2022, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/usmcatwo-how-measure-north-american-success#:~:text=Under%20USMCA%2C%20trade%20 has%20bounced%20back%20from%20pre-covid,making%20both%20countries%20the%20 US%E2%80%99s%20largest%20export%20markets.
- 163. Bianca Batacan, Genevieve Varelas, Jose Villagra, and Gustavo Villela, "A Canadian strategy for Latin America and the Caribbean," Open Canada, April 25, 2023, https://opencanada.org/a-canadian-strategy-for-latin-america-and-the-caribbean/#:~:text=Furthermore%2C%20Canada's%20bilateral%20merchandise%20trade,%2415.4%20billion%20CDN%20in%202020.
- 164. "Why are Canadian Banks Leaving the Caribbean?" Jamaica Observer, April 29, 2022, https://www.jamaicaobserver.com/business/why-canadian-banks-are-leaving-the-caribbean/.
- 165. "FIU Lithium Mines Dashboard," Security Research Hub, accessed September 09, 2023, https:// fiugis.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/da33901fbe1b4029a55aa326624f61e5.
- 166. Cauchari-Olaroz Lithium Project. NS Energy. https://www.nsenergybusiness.com/projects/ cauchari-olaroz-lithium-project/.
- 167. Jacob Lorinc, "China Has Links to Dozens of Canadian Miners Tied to Critical Minerals," Bloomberg, November 11, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-11-11/chinahas-links-to-dozens-of-canadian-miners-tied-to-critical-minerals.

- 185. Government of the United States, Fact Sheet: "President Biden Hosts Inaugural Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity Leader's Summit," The White House, November 03, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/11/03/fact-sheetpresident-biden-hosts-inaugural-americas-partnership-for-economic-prosperity-leaderssummit/.
- 186. Fact Sheet: President Biden Hosts Inaugural Americas Partnership for Economic Prosperity Leaders' Summit. White House. November 3, 2023. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2023/11/03/fact-sheet-president-biden-hosts-inaugural-americaspartnership-for-economic-prosperity-leaders-summit/.
- 187. Government of the United States, "New Partnership with Panama to Explore Semiconductor Supply-Chain Opportunities," U.S. Department of State, July 20, 2023, https://www.state.gov/newpartnership-with-panama-to-explore-semiconductor-supply-chain-opportunities/.
- 188. Government of the United States, "New Partnership with Panama to Explore Semiconductor Supply-Chain Opportunities."
- 189. Amine Mati and Sidra Rehman, "Saudi Arabia to Grow at Fastest Pace in a Decade," Country Focus, International Monetary Fund, August 17, 2022, https://www.imf.org/en/News/ Articles/2022/08/09/CF-Saudi-Arabia-to-grow-at-fastest-pace.



**NOVEMBER 2023** 

### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**



#### **LELAND LAZARUS**

Leland Lazarus, the Associate Director of National Security at Florida International University's Jack D. Gordon Institute of Public Policy, is an expert in China-Latin America relations. Leading a team focused on U.S. national security in the region, he previously served as the Special Assistant and Speechwriter to the Commander of U.S. Southern Command and held roles as a State Department Foreign Service Officer.

Leland's diverse background includes work at China Central Television, teaching as a Fulbright scholar in Panama, and active involvement in Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion initiatives, making him a recognized leader in the field.

Fluent in both Mandarin and Spanish, He holds an M.A. in U.S.-China Foreign Policy at the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy, and a B.A. in International Relations at Brown University.



#### **ROBERT FURTON**

Robert Furton is a Research Coordinator at FIU's Jack D. Gordon Institute for Public Policy (JGI). At JGI, his work includes the coordination and tracking of research projects on various national security topics to include illegal unreported and unregulated fishing, climate change, domestic security, migration, and energy related issues within Latin America and the Caribbean in support of the FIU-U.S. Southern Command Academic Partnership.

Additionally, he plans, coordinates, and executes research convenings to include roundtables and conferences, along with other administrative and logistical support as needed to ensure the success of JGI as whole. He is currently serving in the Marine Corps Reserves where he has supported UNITAS LXIII in 2022 in Brazil.